
 

 

Toronto, August 9, 2018 
 
 
Hon. Navdeep Bains, PC, MP  
Minister of Innovation, Science and Economic Development  
House of Commons  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A6 
 
 
Dear Minister: 
 
We are writing to request your support in obtaining important data about a significant 
sector of the Canadian economy, a sector of job creators and innovators. 
 
Canada’s 167,000 charities and nonprofits employ more than two million people in 
communities across the country and contribute more than 8% to the national GDP. That is 
more than both the automotive and retail sectors. However, comprehensive data about the 
sector is more than a decade old. This means the Government of Canada is making policy 
decisions about the sector using data generated before the 2008 economic crisis. We cannot 
imagine a scenario in which important decisions about any other sector are taken in the 
absence of comprehensive and up- to-date data. It is essential to have current data about 
charities and nonprofits, especially given the sector’s role in helping the government 
achieve its policy objectives around inclusive innovation and economic growth. 
 
Charities and nonprofits help your department deliver better outcomes. Our contributions 
to community economic development help individuals and communities adapt to the 
realities of economic change and disruption. We provide needed skills training and services 
for women, new immigrants, youth, seniors, and people with disabilities so that all 
Canadians can participate in the workforce. We create investment opportunities through 
social finance and new businesses through social enterprise. Our innovations in health, the 
environment, and social service provision help to ensure that our country is equipped to 
meet the demands of tomorrow. Our communities are great places to live, work, and play - 
which helps attract global talent to Canada - because of the work we do in areas like arts 
and culture, religious observance, and amateur sport. 
 
As you know, Statistics Canada historically collected and disseminated data about the size, 
scope, financing, and human resources of the charitable and nonprofit sector. They have 
long been a trusted source for timely, accurate, and relevant data and our sector continues 
to benefit from much of the data that Statistics Canada collects. The national Census 



 

 

Program and the General Social Survey, for example, provide much-needed and well-
utilized data on a range of social issues important to charities and nonprofits, including 
poverty, children and youth, and giving and volunteering. 
 
Unfortunately, Statistics Canada no longer collects data about the sector as a whole. The 
now discontinued Satellite Account of Non-Profit Institutions and Volunteering and the 
National Survey of Nonprofit and Voluntary Organizations once provided important data 
regarding the size, scope, health and well-being of the charitable and nonprofit sector. 
 
Over the last year, we have been working with Statistics Canada to begin collecting this 
information once again. Statistics Canada has recently committed to doing a one-time 
update of the Satellite Account for Non-Profit Institutions and Volunteering. Although this 
update has not yet been scheduled, we are encouraged by the renewed interest in our 
sector and look forward to having the data once again. 
 
We recognize that Statistics Canada rightly has discretion over the data it collects. 
However, we also believe that your department has a role to play in supporting Statistics 
Canada in its work by signaling priority areas for data collection and ensuring the agency 
has sufficient resources to meet the Government’s goals. 
 
We are asking you to take action to ensure that statistical information about the charitable 
and nonprofit sector is prioritized and funded by the Government of Canada and that it 
becomes a regular and permanent part of Statistic Canada’s data program. 
 
Thank you in advance for your consideration, and I look forward to hearing from you soon. 
 
Yours truly, 
 

 
Bruce MacDonald, President & CEO 
 
cc: Mr. Anil Arora 

Chief Statistician of Canada 
 
Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos, PC, MP 
Minister of Families, Children and Social Development 
 
Hon. Patty Hajdu, PC, MP  
Minister of Employment, Workforce Development and Labour 

 
  



 

 

Co-signatories 
 

Kevin McCort, President & CEO 
Vancouver Foundation 
   
John Gregory, President 
Agora Foundation Board of Directors 
   
Baldev Mutta, CEO 
Punjabi Community Health Services 
   
Penny Lyons, Executive Director 
Seva Canada Society 
   
Cindy Amerongen, Executive Director 
Northern Lights Health Foundation 
   
Wendy Rinella, CEO 
Oakville Community Foundation 
   
Andria Spindel, President & CEO 
March of Dimes Canada 
   
Rick Firth, President & CEO 
Hospice Palliative Care Ontario 
   
 
Nadine Duguay-Lemay, CEO 
Dialogue NB 
   
Susan Morris, VP Finance & Chief Operating 
Officer 
Kids Help Phone 
   
Sandra Richardson, CEO 
Victoria Foundation 
   
Christopher Hatch, CEO 
Food Banks Canada 
 
Jane Eisbrenner, President & CEO 
JA Central Ontario 
   
Devon Page, Executive Director 
Ecojustice 
  

Bruce Lawson, President & CEO 
The Counselling Foundation of Canada 
   
Bruce Roney, President & CEO 
Ottawa Humane Society 
   
Michael McKnight, President & CEO 
United Way of the Lower Mainland 
   
Owen Charters, President & CEO 
Boys and Girls Clubs of Canada 
   
Cathy Brothers, CEO 
Capacity Canada 
   
Reni Barlow, Executive Director 
Youth Science Canada 
   
Arla Gustafson, CEO 
Royal University Hospital Foundation 
   
Leon Mills, Executive Director 
Canadian Hard of Hearing Association – 
Newfoundland and Labrador 
   
Joyce Gordon, CEO 
Parkinson Canada 
   
Marco Pagani, President & CEO 
Ottawa Community Foundation 
   
 
Caroline Riseboro, President & CEO 
Plan International Canada 
   
Ted Garrard, CEO 
SickKids Foundation 
 
Tiffany Melius, Executive Director 
New View Society 
   
Dara Parker, Executive Director 
SVP Vancouver 
   



 

 

Anne-Marie Edgar, Executive Director 
Make A Change Canada 
   
 
Kimberley Woodcock, CEO 
Habitat for Humanity Ontario Gateway 
North 
   
Caroline Sauriol, Executive Director 
Les Petits Frères 
   
Rena Cohen, Managing Artistic Director 
Realwheels Society 
   
Maria Hudspith, Executive Director 
Pain BC 
   
Vivian Smith, Executive Director 
Langley Memorial Hospital Foundation 
   
Shauneen Keller, Executive Director 
Arthritis Research Canada 
   
Iman Arab, Executive Director 
Muslim Social Services KW 
   
Bill Bean, President & CEO 
QEII Health Sciences Centre Foundation 
   
Shirley Hickman, Executive Director 
Threads Of Life 
   
Peg Herbert, Executive Director 
Help Lesotho 
   
 
Jeff Loomis, Executive Director 
Momentum 
   
Jennifer Hagedorn, Executive Director 
Visions of Independence 
   
Claudette Leclerc, Executive Director & CEO 
The Manitoba Museum 
   
 

Tracey Vavrek, CEO 
Community Foundation of Northwestern 
Alberta 
  
Katherine Scott, Vice-President, Research 
and Policy  
Canadian Council on Social Development 
  
Darren Pries-Klassen, CEO 
Abundance Canada 
  
David Mitchell, President & CEO 
Calgary Chamber of Voluntary Organizations 
  
Cathy Taylor, Executive Director 
Ontario Nonprofit Network 
  
Karen Link, Executive Director 
Volunteer Alberta 
  
Brad Jacobs, CEO 
Cape Breton Regional Hospital Foundation 
  
David Love, President 
AFP Greater Vancouver Chapter 
  
Gloria Derksen, Executive Director 
Central Alberta Victim & Witness Support 
  
Lori McRitchie, Executive Director 
Airdrie Food Bank 
  
Bruce Randall, Executive Director 
Calgary Region Immigrant Employment 
Council 
  
Pam Snowdon, Executive Director 
Volunteer Central Society 
  
Maureen Armitage, Executive Director 
Canadian Bar Association Alberta Branch 
  
Judy Ferguson, Executive Director 
Information & Volunteer Centre for 
Strathcona County 
  



 

 

Chantal Guérin, Directrice générale 
Fondation SEMAFO 
   
Ginette Marcoux, Executive Director 
Jasper Employment & Education Centre 
  
 
Barbara Bell, Director 
Claresholm & District Family and 
Community Support Services 
  
Leanna Craig, HR Manager 
Carya Society of Calgary 
  
Valda Roberts, Administrator 
Community Options 
  
Betty Thompson, President 
IntegralOrg 
  
 
Diana Deakin-Thomas, CEO 
YMCA of Brockville and Area 
  
Jane Anema, Executive Director 
Sarnia Community Foundation 
  
Dan Clement, Interim President & CEO  
United Way Centraide Canada 
  
Mike Pedersen, Board of Directors 
Imagine Canada 
  
Karen McDonald, Executive Director 
Sage Seniors Association 
  
Sarah Walker, Executive Director 
Hospice Calgary 
  
 
Marlene Deboisbriand 
Board of Directors, Imagine Canada 
Vice-President, Member Services and 
Programs, Boys and Girls Clubs of Canada 
  
 

Brett Speight, Executive Director 
United Way Central Alberta 
  
Byron Bradley, Managine Director - Central 
Alberta 
The Mustard Seed 
  
Sharon Stevens, Executive Director 
Albert Media Arts Alliance Society 
  
 
Doray Veno, Executive Director 
Hanna Learning Centre 
  
Pat Hamilton, Program Manager 
Heartland Victim Services 
  
Suzan Nagel, Family and Community 
Support Services Coordinator 
Town of Black Diamond 
  
Lynne Skromeda, Executive Director 
Winnipeg Folk Festival 
  
Kathy Worthington, Executive Director 
Calgary Minor Softball Association 
  
Lynne Toupin, Chair, Board of Directors 
Imagine Canada 
  
Susan McMillan, Territorial Commander 
The Salvation Army 
  
Refat Jiwani, Board of Directors 
Imagine Canada 
  
Will Postma, Executive Director 
The Primate’s World Relief and 
Development Fund 
  
Lynne Pye-Matheson, Executive Director 
Grasslands Regional Family and Community 
Support Services Society 
  
 
 



 

 

Shawn Terlson, President & CEO 
Shepherd’s Care Foundation 
  
Jamie McCulloch, Executive Director 
Rocky Mountain Adaptive 
  
Cindy Easton, Executive Director 
Mountain Rose Women’s Shelter Association 
  
Lily Kwok, Executive Director 
Calgary Chinese Community Service 
Association 
  
Hilary Pearson, President 
Philanthropic Foundations Canada 
  
Michelle Baldwin, Executive Director 
Pillar Nonprofit Network 
  
Russ Dahms, Chair 
Canadian Federation of Voluntary Sector 
Networks 
  
Sandra Oakley, Board Co-Chair 
Manitoba Federation of Non-Profit 
Organizations 
  
Paul Davidson, President and CEO 
Universities Canada 
  
Deidre Freiheit, President & CEO 
Shepherds of Good Hope 
  
 
Carolyn Tuckwell, President & CEO 
Boys and Girls Clubs of South Coast BC 
  
Adam Jagelewski, Director 
MaRS Centre for Impact Investing 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 

Arlene MacDonald, Executive Director 
Community Sector Council Nova Scotia 
  
Marina Glogovac, President & CEO 
CanadaHelps 
  
Chantal Beaver, Chief Social Entrepreneur 
FuseSocial 
  
Marcel Lauzière, President & CEO 
The Lawson Foundation 
  
 
Susan Horvath, President & CEO 
Royal Ontario Museum Governors 
  
Sue Tomney, CEO 
YWCA Calgary 
  
Lee Ramsdell, President 
Canadian Hard of Hearing Association - 
Edmonton Branch 
  
Rev. John Pellowe, CEO 
Canadian Council of Christian Charities 
  
 
Stephen Faul, President and CEO 
Frontier College 
  
Stephen Hutchinson, CFO & Senior Vice 
President 
World Wildlife Fund Canada 
  
Andria Teather, CEO 
The Jane Goodall Institute of Canada 
  
Steve Houle, Vice President Administration 
& CFO 
QEII Health Sciences Centre Foundation 
  
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Gail Cartwright, Executive Director 
Distress Centre North Halton 
  
Marjorie Bencz, Executive Director 
Edmonton’s Food Bank 
  
Jason Harrison, Executive Director 
Canadian Mental Health Association Mid 
Island Branch 
  
Graham Hill, Executive Director 
Food for Life Canada 
  
 
 
 
 
Stephanie Taylor, Executive Director 
Regina Transition House 
  
Shelley Morris, CEO 
The Cridge Centre for the Family 
  
Kirsten Tisdale, Board Chair 
Sarah Roth, President and CEO 
BC Cancer Foundation 
  
Leah Selk, Executive Director 
Central Cariboo Arts and Culture Society 
  
Denis St-Amour, President 
Health Partners International of Canada 
  
Linda Ashe, Vice-President 
Special Olympics Ontario 
  
 
Maria Howard, CEO 
Alzheimer Society of BC 
  
 
Mina Mawani, President and CEO 
Crohn’s and Colitis Canada 
  
Doug Watson, President and CEO 
Propellus (Volunteer Calgary) 

Amanda Alexander, CEO 
YMCA of Northern BC 
  
Jackie Shier, Executive Director 
Helping Hands Society of Cochrane and Area 
  
Lorraine Goddard, CEO 
United Way/Centraide Windsor-Essex 
County 
  
Sarosh Rizvi, Manager, Programs and 
Services 
Leslie Cramer, Manager, Strategic 
Engagement and Outreach 
Alberta Association of Immigrant Serving 
Agencies 
  
Melanie Adams, President and CEO 
Queensway Carleton Hospital Foundation 
  
Linda Milton Perreault, Executive Director 
iSisters Technology Mentoring 
  
Ruth MacKenzie, President & CEO 
Canadian Association of Gift Planners 
  
 
Jane Corbett, Director of Development 
LOFT Community Services 
  
Jacqueline Murdoch, Senior Manager 
Save the Children Canada 
  
Jamie Peterson, Executive Assistant to the 
CEO 
Children’s Wish Foundation 
  
Kathi Lomas-McGee, Interim President & 
CEO 
YMCAs across Southwestern Ontario 
  
Max Fehlman, President and CEO 
Cancer Research Society 
  
Nick Jennery, Executive Director 
Feed Nova Scotia 



 

 

  
Stephen Huddart, President and CEO 
The J.W. McConnell Family Foundation 
  
Sandy Turney, Executive Director 
Lions Foundation of Canada/Dog Guides 
Canada 
  
Mary Lou Howarth, Manager, Finance and 
Development 
The John Howard Society of Canada 
  
Leanne Draper, Volunteer Services 
Cold Lake and District Family and 
Community Support Services 
  
Penelope Rowe, Chief Executive Officer 
Community Sector Council, Newfoundland 
and Labrador 
  
Daniel Milot, Directeur général 
Fondation de l’Université du Québec à Trois-
Rivières 
  
Scott Decksheimer, Board Chair 
AFP Canada 
  
Margaret Mason, QC, Board Member 
Imagine Canada 
  
Dr. Susan Phillips, Professor 
School of Public Policy and Administration, 
Carleton University 
  
Barbara Grantham, President & CEO 
VGH & UBC Hospital Foundation 
  
 
Diana Sim, Executive Director 
Volunteer Lethbridge Association 
  
 
Mike House, President & CEO 
Stollery Children’s Hospital Foundation 
  
 

  
Melanie Gattiker, Executive Director 
Lethbridge Symphony Association 
  
Sue Der Stepanian, Coordinator of Volunteer 
Services 
Community Links 
  
Liz O’Neill, Executive Director 
Boys and Girls Clubs Big Brothers Big Sisters 
Edmonton and Area 
  
Susann Stone, Executive Director 
4-H Council of Alberta 
  
 
Linda Strong-Watson, Executive Director 
Alberta TrailNet Society 
  
 
Steacy Collyer, CEO 
Calgary Reads 
  
 
Brad Krizan, Board Chair 
The Calgary Downtown Association 
  
Monica Morrison, Executive Director 
Golden Circle Senior Resource Centre 
  
Rick Hansen, Founder and CEO 
Rick Hansen Foundation 
  
 
Jeremy Elbourne, Executive Director 
artsPlace/Canadian Mountain Arts 
Foundation 
  
Elana Hansen, Volunteer Resource 
Administrator 
Community Development, City of Leduc 
  
Sean Garrity, President 
Latitude 53 
  
 



 

 

Rubyann Rice, Provincial Executive Director 
Schizophrenia Society of Alberta 
  
Joe Becigneul, Executive Director 
St. Albert Community Information & 
Volunteer Centre 
  
Don Palmer, Executive Director 
Causeway Work Centre 
  
 
 

Tracy Keith, Executive Director 
Cochrane & Area Humane Society 
  
Saifa Koonar, President & CEO 
Alberta Children’s Hospital Foundation 
  
 
David LePage, Managing Partner 
Buy Social Canada 
 
 

 


